BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

May 30, 2006
The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, May 30, 2006 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street:    

Present:
Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman



Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman


David F. Malaguti,


Anthony R. Schena



Sean K. Dodgson
Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager 



Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager 

Moment of Silence

Chairman Quintal asked for a moment of silence for Louis Cotti Jr.  Mr. Cotti had served on Zoning Board of 
Appeals for several years.
JOINT MEETING – BOARD OF SELECTMEN, SCHOOL COMMITTEE, PLANNING BOARD AND BUILDING COMMITTEE
Mr. Haskell, School Superintendent, synopsized the past 6 months of public meetings, meetings with parents the consultants and staff in regards to the high school situation.  He explained that our NEASC accreditation hung in the balance and that they had examined this from every angle as to what would be best for the students.  
After a PowerPoint presentation, Mr. Haskell stated he recommended that the town accept the two high school option, which included a 1,000 student high school and senior Center on the North Campus, a 1,200 high school student school at the existing PSHS location and a new 1,000 student building on the South Campus. Mr. Haskell presented several benefits to this option, as well as the infrastructure improvements that would be needed for water, sewer and traffic.  Mr. Haskell stated that this option would cost approximately $180,000,000 to $199,000,000 and would have a tax impact of between $267 and $293 per household.  Mr. Haskell explained that they were asking the various Boards for a vote on the site selection and a budget.
Chairman Quintal opened the meeting up to public comment. 
Mr. Barry Meltzer asked why the cost had increased and Mr. Haskell responded that since the time the initial figure went into the paper, several features had been added to the schools and the SBA timeline had been changed.

Ms. Elsbeth Franks read an email from a concerned citizen and asked if his email had influenced Mr. Haskell or the Board members. Mr. Haskell and several Board members stated that their decisions had nothing to do with one particular email and that their decisions were based on what was best for the students.   

Chairman Quintal opened up the meeting to comments from the Boards.

Several of the Board members had questions pertaining to the concept of a green high school, traffic issues with this option, parking on site and a fund dedicated fund specifically for maintenance and upkeep of the new school, just to mention a few. 

Mr. Rosenblum explained that he learned new information at every meeting and that we would be faced with many unknowns until the school was built.  He explained that there were things we knew, things we didn’t and things out of our control.  Mr. McAlduff stated that after educating himself, he changed his mind to the two school option as the best choice for the children of Plymouth. 
Mr. Peck, Chairman of the Building Committee, responded that his committee had voted unanimously for the 2 school option as well. 
Selectman Dodgson asked several questions relating to the current student count, occupied construction during class time, and traffic issues.  Mr. Dodgson also asked if he could have a breakdown of the costs associated with this project.  Mr. Haskell responded that they would not have those numbers at this time as it was too early in the process.  He stated that it takes time and money to narrow down those numbers. Mr. Dodgson stated that there was still a lot of detail missing and that before he voted he wanted more detail.  
Several of the Selectmen explained their original position on the school situation, thanked the public for their letters and opinions and why they have since changed their views.  Selectman Schena also wanted the public to understand that the South Site will have over 2200 students between the two buildings there, which was still a very large number and only 800 student difference from the one school option. Selectman Schena asked the Town Manager about the progress on the Facility Master Plan on a whole. Mr. Sylvia stated that the municipal needs have been front and center but they had to address the issue with the schools first and a senior center as well.  He stated that the Municipal center would continue to be discussed with the joint boards and publicly as well.  

Selectman Loewenberg asked if the numbers they were seeing involved a rebuilding or a renovation of North High School. Mr. Haskell responded that it would probably be both. Ms. Loewenberg would prefer a new school on that site and she hoped that they get what a green school like Whitman Hanson.  

Selectman Quintal explained that it was not an email or a phone call that changed his mind, but rather the facts. He explained that because of the land issue, that growth was going south and that we needed to be careful with our conservation restrictions.  He said that his expectations would be nothing less than two Whitman Hanson green schools. He said there was no doubt in his mind that children could get a good education in this town as his children had.   
Mr. Sylvia responded to Selectman Dodgson’s request about a figure breakdown.  He stated that a feasibility study does give an estimate in regards to the footprint and analysis for site suitability as well as an estimate for the cost.  After that process you design the area and get into more financial detail.  Mr. Sylvia stated that he would advocate for a senior center built concurrently with North High School.  Selectman Schena asked if the 199 million dollars included the construction of a Town Hall and Mr. Sylvia responded that it did not.    

Ms. McAlduff responded that her committee wanted to take the first step in this process.  Mr. White moved to endorse a new renovated high school at the North Site and a New School and renovation at the South Site with a budget of 199 million dollars and Ms. Freedman seconded.  The Planning Board and Building Committee followed suit, all voting unanimously to support the two school option with the 199 million dollar budget.  Mr. Tripp also made a motion to create an 800K fund specifically created for maintenance of the schools, and that vote was supported by the Planning Board. 
Selectman Loewenberg made a motion to support the recommendation of a two school solution with a 199 million dollar budget and Selectman Dodgson seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

PUBLIC COMMENT

Selectman Dodgson thanked the Board and the State Representatives for their observance of the Memorial Day festivities for the Veterans.

LICENSES

Common Victualler (New)

Belles Coffee House, Inc.

186 Water Street

Christopher O’Neil

(New Owners)

Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.

Cardelli’s

37 Industrial Park Road

Paul Carpilio

Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.

Keno
Black Raspberry Pub

36 Cordage Park Circle

The Massachusetts State Lottery Commission will approve a Keno license for the above establishment.  If the Board objects, it must claim its right to a hearing before the MSLC within 21 days of receipt of the letters.

Selectman Malaguti moved to approve the above licenses and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.
ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES

Minutes – The Board approved the minutes of May 16, 2006 and May 22, 2006 on a motion from Selectman Malaguti and a second from Selectman Schena.  Voted 5-0 approved.
Letter – The Board sent a letter, on behalf of the Town, to the MA Secretary of Environmental Affairs asking for support as the Dept of Conservation and Recreation deliberates a financial contribution of the acquisition of the Joslin Property.

Appointments – The Board appointed Mr. Sean Dodgson, Mr. Don Lincoln and Mr. Kenneth Lawson to the Memorials Policy Committee. The term will be for two years, expiring on June 30, 2008.
Letter – The Board sent a letter to the Secretary of State and Mass Highway to provide funds to install a guardrail on State Road.

War on Litter Committee – The Board established a seven at-large member committee to review the solid waste plan and make recommendations to the Board of Selectmen.  The committee will also review litter removal activities and develop an implementation plan for the war on litter campaign.

OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS
Signage – Selectman Schena asked if the campaign signage could be removed from the public areas. Mr. Dodgson stated that he thought there were legal ramifications to having those signs removed immediately after the election.  Mr. Sylvia stated that he would notify the Building Department.
Congratulations – Chairman Quintal congratulated the graduating Seniors from both High Schools and asked them to be safe and thanked all those involved in the Memorial Day festivities as well.

Selectman Malaguti moved to adjourn the meeting and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 adjourned.
Lisa Conroy, Clerk 
3
2

